
MEETING MINUTES 
BERKLEY DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 
MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Wednesday, April 15, 2020, 8:30 AM 
Electronic Meeting 
 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER: The meeting was called to order at 8:46 AM with Chair Andy Gilbert presiding. 

II. ROLL CALL: 
Present: Matthew Baumgarten 

Petro Drakopoulos 
Jennifer Finney 
Andy Gilbert 
Chris Gross 
Mitchell Moses 
Razur Rahman 

 
Absent: Andrew Agbay 

Donna Dirkse 
Scott Francis 
Maggie Gable – excused 
Eli Hurwitz – excused 
Matteo Passalacqua 
Wayne Wudyka 
Brian Zifkin – excused 
 

Also present: Steve Baker, City Council Liaison 
Dan Hill, Public Policy, City of Berkley 
Stan Lisica, Chief Information Officer, City of Berkley 
Nicole Miller, Chamber of Commerce Liaison 
Torri Mathes, Community Engagement Officer, City of Berkley 
Matt Trotto, Planning Commission 

 
III. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: On motion by Moses and second by Baumgarten, the agenda was 

unanimously approved by the Board. 

IV. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
A. Regular meeting of March 11, 2020: On motion by Gross and second by Moses, the minutes 
were unanimously approved by the Board. 

V. TREASURER’S REPORT: 
Moses reported that income and expenditures didn’t change much over the last month. Wayfinding 
hasn’t begun, and there is @$26,000 in the current budget remaining for marketing and advertising. 
Gilbert said some of those unspent marketing funds are for the podcast, and Finney said others 
were for planned upcoming events, but probably all wouldn’t be spent. Budgeted funds for Frank’s 
for downtown flowers remain, and they currently can’t work. There are also unspent funds budgeted 
for façade grants. 
 
Property tax and stabilization funds haven’t been received. Baumgarten noted that the county is slow 
paying those out at this time. There will be @$170,000 remaining at the start of new fiscal year for 
the Wayfinding project. Moses estimated @$340,000 will remain unspent at the end of the 2019/20 
fiscal year. Parks and Recreation’s plans for pocket parks have been put on hold. Baumgarten noted 
they are exploring applying for a SEMCOG grant to fund crosswalk upgrades. 
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Gross moved to receive and approve the Treasurer’s Report, Baumgarten seconded, and the motion 
was unanimously approved by the Board. 
 

VI. DISCUSSION/ACTION ITEMS: 
A. Discussion, motion, and vote regarding DDA board member term limits 
There had been discussion about Board members’ terms expiring, and it was clarified that Board 
members’ terms are four years. Dirkse’s and Gilbert’s terms were therefore incorrectly listed as 
expiring in 2020. According to the DDA’s attorney, Board members can be re-appointed when their 
terms expire. Gilbert suggested a 90-day window prior to a Board member’s term expiring to either 
work to re-appoint them or find someone new to replace them. Baumgarten would like the option to 
keep productive volunteers. Finney agreed. Finney will work on updating the list of volunteers on the 
various committees. 
 
Gilbert asked present members if any anticipate leaving their positions on the Board, and Rahman 
said he would likely leave when his term expires. Drakopoulos said his business responsibilities will 
probably necessitate his leaving as well but is open to returning at a later date. Moses suggested 
anyone stepping down could assist in finding his or her replacement. 
 
Dan Hill, City Public Policy Assistant, will research the current appointments and update the current 
list of terms. 
 
B. Update and Approval of 2020/21 Budget 
Baumgarten noted the budget presented is basically the same as presented to the Board prior with 
the exception that the pocket park expenditure is deferred for the time being. They will pursue a 
grant to fund crosswalk upgrades and are expecting to continue the partnership with the School 
District to make landscaping changes and other improvements to the new high school parking lot 
section along Coolidge where the old community garden was. 
 
Moses moved to approve the DDA 2020/21 budget as presented, Gross seconded, and the motion 
was unanimously approved by the Board. 
 

VII. Standing Committee Updates 
A. Business Development Committee: Mitchell Moses 
Moses reported the committee has a virtual meeting scheduled for April 21. 
 
B. Design Committee: Matteo Passalacqua 
In Passalacqua’s absence, Gilbert reported the committee is working on plans for the Coolidge high 
school parking lot property. 
 
C. Marketing and Promotions: Jennifer Finney 
Finney reported the committee meeting electronically. They decided to cancel their upcoming May 7 
event and are undecided on their June 6 event. To help businesses they sent an e-mail newsletter 
out on best practices and a checklist to ramp up online sales, as well as planning a virtual shopping 
event in partnership with the Chamber. 
 
Drakopoulos sits on the Board of the Restaurant Association, and in recent state and national 
meetings there has been discussion of best practices moving forward that he’ll send to Finney as 
well as any information he receives about upcoming legislation. 
 
Gilbert advised sharing any small business news with Finney. Moses asked if anyone knew about 
PPP money or Oakland County grants. Gilbert applied for PPP but received no response yet. 
Drakopoulos noted misinformation abounds and regulations are changing daily. Too much confusion 
about governmental programs makes posting anything on the DDA web site inadvisable at this time. 
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D. Organization Committee: Scott Francis 
Absent – no report. 
 

VIII. Staff & Community Updates: 
A. City Council – Steve Baker 
Baker thanked DDA volunteers and City employees and welcomed Finney to her new position as 
DDA Executive Director. The next Council meeting is April 20 (electronic). Upcoming bids for 
janitorial services, sidewalk replacement, and road improvement will be on their future agendas, as 
well as the Parks and Recreation master plan. 
 
Planning Commission – Matt Trotto 
Trotto reported the Commission had no site plan approvals. 
 
B. Citizens Engagement Advisory Committee – Absent – no report. 
 
C. Chamber of Commerce – Nicole Miller 
Miller reported that Art Bash has been cancelled and so they plan to expand the Street Art Fest with 
more vendors and will consequently need more volunteers. They will hold a virtual Chamber Chat on 
April 17 from 12:00 to 1:00. For restaurants, they would like to promote Take Out Tuesdays and 
Take Out Saturdays. Gilbert suggested combining the DDA and Chamber Marketing Committees. 
Royal Oak and Ferndale are doing something similar. 
 

IX. Board of Directors Comments: 
Baumgarten reported no change has been announced on the 12 Mile Road reconstruction, and he 
hopes the Federal funding deadline will be extended. There will be a new deadline for cannabis 
business applications. 
 

X. Public Comments: None. 
 

XI. Adjournment: 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:46 AM on motion by Gross and second by Baumgarten. 


